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Utilization Committee 

 

Revised 
 

The Regional School District 13 Board of Education Utilization Committee met in regular session on 

Thursday, September 19, 2019 at 6:00 PM in the Library at Coginchaug Regional High School, Durham, 

Connecticut.   

 

Committee members present: Mrs. Booth, Dr. Friedrich (by phone), Mrs. Geraci, Mr. Hicks, Dr. Taylor 

and Mr. Yamartino 

Other board members present: Mr. Moore and Mrs. Petrella 

Community members present: Mr. Giammatteo 

Administration present: Dr. Veronesi, Superintendent of Schools and Kim Neubig, Director of Finance 

 

Dr. Taylor called the meeting to order at 6:03 PM. 

 

Pledge of Allegiance 
 

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 

 

Public Comment 
 

Heidi Johnson, from Durham, reviewed the history of a proposed amendment to the Plan of 

Regionalization and read the statute as well as the case from 2009, she does not feel that the actions taken 

(closing of schools, etc.) require an amendment to the plan.  She is frustrated that this is being dealt with 

now at the last minute because it creates distrust and division in the community.  She believes that the 

temporary Regional School Study committee’s final report should be available on the website so that 

people can review it and that the process be communicated with a timeline to parents so that the 

community can understand. 

 

Christina Gates, from Durham, stated her support of a letter from Missy DiPietro and the possibility of 

returning to a town-based K-5 configuration.  She would like to see healthy, community-based, student-

based, family-friendly K-5 town-based schools.  She felt that a lot of parents feel this way and also noted 

that a lot of parents feel defeated by the process.  She asked why the district is going down the path of a 

convoluted configuration when they could simplify things and avoid long bus rides for the students.  

Families will have kids at several schools and won’t be able to be strongly involved.  She asked the 

committee to take a step back and get back to a simple, common sense solution. 

 

Carl Stoup, from Durham, would like to see the board take into consideration the fact of voting the full 

board members in at election time. 

 

Carolyn Jameson, from Middlefield, entered various letters from Missy DiPietro, Jenna Driscoll and Erin 

Canning into the record.  She also stated her own recommendations and concerns about the impact on 

kids and their development.  Ms. Jameson is a licensed clinical social worker and she has seen how a 

breakdown of schools can impact the mental health of students.  She cautioned the district to consider the 

mental health impact of dividing schools and forcing transitions and losing the connectedness.  She 

believes transparency is necessary, but also asked that the committee look at what exists now, what 

mental health services the students have and gauge how the district will respond. 

 

Allison Alstead, who just moved to Durham in January, also supports community K-5 schools and stated 

that she moved here because of the education that District 13 provides and the close community.  She did 
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write a letter in support of K-5 as opposed to the single track that the board of education seems to be 

moving toward.  She stated that it is very difficult for moms of young children to participate and knows of 

a lot of other moms that feel that K-5 schools would foster a stronger, more unified families and stronger, 

more unified communities.  She then read from her letter for the committee members, but will email a 

copy.  She also noted that families could be spread out over four schools.  Ms. Alstead also felt it would 

create a friendship problem and mentioned bus routes as well.  She stated how attached her daughter is to 

John Lyman and talked about the way the older children took her under their wing. 

 

Carol Liptak from Middlefield stated that her children are no longer in the lower grades, but she has 

spoken to a lot of parents who are concerned about the transitions every two years.  She also grew up in 

District 13 and felt that she benefited from being in a community school.  She supports K-5 and maybe 

even 6-8 in the community.  She asked the committee to uphold the original regionalization plan because 

that’s what the towns wanted and continue to want. 

 

Another community member from Middlefield stated that she has come to a lot of board meetings and 

echoed the sentiment of the other parents.  She felt that Middlefield is something really special with John 

Lyman and the HOT program.  She also felt that Brewster is an amazing school, but didn’t choose to have 

her children go through that system and appreciates having the option.  She echoed the sentiment that 

frequent school changes are not ideal and hoped that having a community school is something that is still 

on the table. 

 

Sara Gresh stated that she moved to Durham two years ago and picked Durham for the school 

system.  Her son has been very happy at John Lyman and is heartbroken to hear that his school is closing. 

 

Cheryl Pizzo, from Middlefield, reviewed that on February 7, 1968, the towns formed a temporary 

regional school study committee.  When the study was done, it was very clear that the regionalization was 

only to take place at the high school level and that children from each community would stay in their own 

community schools.  That vote failed on March 4, 1968, 472-486 because people were not convinced that 

their children would stay in town and that Middlefield would no longer have schools in the community.  

She felt that community-based schools bring good economic development, offer the child a sense of 

security and are community building blocks.  She asked the committee to consider where this all started 

and where it is going and felt it would be a detriment to close the elementary school in Middlefield.  Mrs. 

Pizzo then showed the schools in 1968, which included three schools in each town, and where the district 

is going, to include three schools in Durham and one in Middlefield.  She felt that that makes the system 

Durham-centered and is not what people signed on for.  She also felt that the new plan would be a 

detriment to Durham as well because they will lose their neighborhood school as well.  She asked when 

the board will look at the quality of life rather than just dollars. 

 

Approval of Agenda 
 

Mr. Hicks made a motion, seconded by Mr. Yamartino, to approve the agenda, as presented. 

 

In favor of approving the agenda, as presented:  Mrs. Booth, Dr. Friedrich, Mrs. Geraci, Mr. Hicks, Dr. 

Taylor and Mr. Yamartino.  Motion passed unanimously. 

 

Approval of Minutes - August 14, 2019 
 

Mrs. Geraci made a motion, seconded by Dr. Friedrich, to approve the minutes of the August 14, 2019 

meeting, as presented. 
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In favor of approving the minutes of the August 14, 2019, as presented: Mrs. Booth, Mrs. Geraci, Mr. 

Hicks, Dr. Taylor and Mr. Yamartino.  Motion approved unanimously. 

 

Plan of Regionalization Amendment 
 

Mr. Moore explained that as the board went to propose a referendum for the current improvements at 

Brewster and Memorial as planned and approved, the bond counsel indicated that he felt that the current 

Plan of Regionalization needed to be amended.  He was basically concerned with the recommendations 

that are in the plan to have schools organized on an elementary, middle and high school basis and that 

children attending elementary and middle schools remain in their present locations.  The plan also stated 

that the regional board of education would determine the programs and facilities of the district which 

would logically mean that the board could give consideration to recommendations of the committee but 

would not be legally bound by them.  Mr. Moore believes that the study committee also understood that 

the regional board of education would be the decision-maker on the future of the school system. 

 

Mr. Moore reviewed that Center School and Korn School have both been closed, students went to middle 

school in Middlefield and moved to Strong for seventh and eighth grade.  The Integrated Day program 

was initially at Brewster, but then moved to Lyman as an open-classroom school and children had the 

choice of moving back and forth.  Over the last 52 years, a number of changes have occurred that have 

not complied with the initial recommendation, but have generated different things as needs, populations, 

enrollment, costs of schools and the budget process have changed over time. 

 

Mr. Moore believes that these decisions were made over the last 50 years to meet the needs at the 

time.  All of these changes passed, got budget approval and went through the whole process.  The board 

went through a very long process to come up with this current proposal of a single education program, a 

HOT approach, through all of the system. 

 

The process of an amendment includes the development of a report which Mr. Moore has started to draft 

and the submission of that report to the full board for approval.  That report would then be submitted to 

the Connecticut State Board of Education for their approval and then there would be a public hearing and 

a referendum.  The referendum would then have to be passed in both towns, not just by majority 

vote.  The board felt that that process would take enough time that it would be necessary to hold off on 

the bonding proposal for the school improvements and move ahead solely on this issue. 

 

Mr. Moore read his proposed draft, “the Board of Education of Regional School District 13, 

notwithstanding any recommendations of the Temporary Regional School Study committee of 1967 for 

the towns of Durham and Middlefield, is authorized to determine the programs and facilities required to 

best serve the students of the district established, including the alteration, expansion or closure of district 

school buildings.”  He explained that he wanted the wording about facilities to include expansion and 

closure of buildings.  He also recommended that they do a series of how the district got to where it is and 

how the decisions were made over time so that everybody has a full understanding of what has happened 

over the last 52 years. 

 

Dr. Taylor asked if any board members had any comments.  Mr. Yamartino wanted to make sure that 

everyone understood that the board has already made the decision to go to a single program and 

regardless of the number of schools, it will still be one program.  He believes that the schools were never 

going to be decided on town boundary lines, but more on proximity to the facility.  Dr. Taylor agreed and 

explained that that decision was made mainly from a building configuration standpoint.  If they were to 

go on strictly a town configuration, the number of students going to Brewster would be significantly more 

than what is being proposed and would require significantly more work to be done there as well as the 
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under-utilization of Memorial.  Dr. Taylor reviewed that the position of the board has been that there has 

not been the appetite within the towns to dedicate significant resources to changing building 

configurations.  Board members have been in favor of a single K-5 as an option, but that option was 

difficult because of the dollar figures.  There were also other plans for complete K-5 renovations.  Dr. 

Taylor felt that the only viable approach to cut down expenditures was to do this kind of split between the 

two towns. 

 

Dr. Taylor added that they had explored many different configurations, but did not explore a town-by-

town K-5 as they felt it would be a significant expenditure.  He added that these decisions have been 

made based on declining enrollment along with all of the other competing interests. 

 

Mrs. Booth explained that if Memorial did become a K-5 school, the classrooms are very small, 

especially for kindergarten, and the building is not meant for young kids according to space standards as 

shared by our architect. 

 

Mr. Moore commented that Mrs. Petrella had suggested that, in the report, they identify that a school will 

always be in Middlefield.  That would assure that this is not to eliminate everything in Middlefield, but 

just to consolidate.  They would also consider additional enhancements in and around Memorial. 

 

Another issue was the election of board of education members to a four-year term based on a November 

vote on the ballot, rather than in Town meeting.  This is now in the charter for the Town of Durham, but 

not Middlefield.  Mr. Hicks recalled that Durham was in favor of that, but Middlefield was not and both 

parties needed to agree to have that move forward.  He felt that making it political would be dangerous. 

 

Mr. Moore stated that he and Dr. Veronesi have addressed this issue with their attorney.  The board was 

originally 50/50 from each town, but because state law required a balance based on population, that was 

changed however the plan was never amended.  Once they have a determination from the attorney, it will 

have to go through the board, public hearing and a referendum as well.  Mr. Yamartino felt that both 

towns can do it whichever way they prefer; however, the terms have to be concurrent.  He would also like 

the attorneys to advise on that.  Mr. Hicks believed it had to be unanimous.  Dr. Veronesi explained that 

the attorneys are working on a memo to advise the board on those issues. 

 

Mr. Moore reviewed that there is a lot more information that needs to be gathered, including the actions 

that have been taken by the board and by the towns over time.  Mrs. Geraci feels the draft is very clear 

and provides a history.  Dr. Taylor felt that there are two real competing interests in this decision, that 

being what is best for an individual town and what is best for the regionalized school district as a 

whole.  He strongly believes that, as a board member in a regional district, his decision-making should be 

guided by what is best for the students in the district as a whole, regardless of the towns.  That does not 

necessarily mean that they would not consider what is best for the individual towns.  Dr. Taylor realizes 

that this will ultimately be a town decision. 

 

Mrs. Petrella asked if this will be revisited or if this is what will be recommended to the board.  Dr. 

Taylor explained that counsel will need to review it and make any suggestions.  He would also want to 

ask for comments and suggestions from the members of this committee and probably the whole 

board.  Mr. Giammatteo thought that this seemed to be outside of the scope of the Utilization Committee 

and Dr. Taylor agreed that the voting aspect is not in the committee’s purview.  Mr. Moore felt that this 

committee just needed to help with the draft of the report and that all the issues have been covered.  He 

added that he will take the responsibility of finishing the draft and then ask board members for comment. 
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Dr. Taylor suggested the document be put on Google Docs for review and Dr. Veronesi thought that the 

document could be discussed at the October board meeting.  Dr. Taylor asked to have the sections on the 

voting component be kept separate from the rest of the issues so they can be modified easily.  Mr. 

Yamartino felt that would be better for the referendum as well. 

 

Mr. Yamartino also felt that the Utilization Committee should start preparing information to share with 

the public.  Mr. Moore stated that the changes have already been submitted to the State Board of 

Education, including the funding for the alterations.  He explained that they may need to resubmit this 

information if the state does not extend the time period due to this delay.  Dr. Veronesi felt that the board 

should consider withdrawing at this point and resubmit next year which Mr. Moore felt could be done at 

the normal budget referendum in May. 

 

Mr. Moore reviewed that this decision needs to be made first, which will probably go into January for a 

referendum.  Mrs. Neubig commented that that would be unlikely because the priority list goes to the 

legislature to determine what projects they will fund in December/January.  All projects need to be 

submitted by November 30th.  Mr. Moore added that they will ask for a legislative exemption.  Dr. Taylor 

asked if there would be any disadvantage to withdrawing and Mrs. Neubig explained that the only 

disadvantage would be lost time.  She felt it was more advantageous to withdraw before the state starts 

working on it. 

 

Mrs. Petrella felt that the comments from the public are different from what is being proposed, but the 

board already voted on that direction.  The public will vote when it’s time and that would be their 

opportunity to speak on this.  She would feel more comfortable to add wording that basically states that 

there will always be at least one school in each of the two towns.  She would also like to ensure that the 

district always solicits input from the communities prior to voting on any restructuring proposals.  Mr. 

Moore reminded everyone that most of these issues end up in the budget process or bonding and the 

towns make those decisions, but Mrs. Petrella mentioned that that was not the case for Korn School. She 

also requested to see the document several days before the meeting. 

 

Mr. Moore asked everyone to send their comments/suggestions to Dr. Veronesi. 

 

Brewster/Memorial Alteration Project 
 

Dr. Veronesi reviewed that Dr. Taylor had stated at a prior board meeting that he would like the board to 

talk about any considered modifications to be made to the original plan so that the public would be fully 

aware of any proposed changes. The possible future changes could include site plan modifications at 

Brewster for the bus drop-off, parent pick-up, etc. as well as the addition of a gymnasium and some other 

additions to Memorial.  Mr. Yamartino mentioned that funding should be included in those discussions as 

well since capital will be rolling off and may be able to be used for funding some of those projects. 

 

Mr. Moore stated that if they decide to withdraw the request to the state, they should look at this in 

phases.  This proposal was based on the minimum amount of work needed, but could now be looked at as 

different phases.   

 

Mr. Moore felt that they should see if they could get an extension and then make the decision as to 

whether to withdraw or not and move this ahead to the May referendum.  Mrs. Petrella agreed and felt 

that people needed to know the options and the costs.  Mrs. Booth added that the septic systems were 

talked about at both schools and she would want to be sure that is included. 
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Dr. Taylor worries that the process would get a little muddied when future items get included that were 

not part of the original decision.  He thought that they should decide what it necessary and what is 

desired, but felt that if the board felt the steps were necessary, they would have been included in the 

original proposals.  He would not be in favor of lumping things together as it would make the decision 

difficult for the public. 

 

Mrs. Booth asked if Dr. Taylor thought it should be bundled together or brought forth as two separate 

issues.  He felt it should be kept separate as they were working on a needs-based framework.  Mrs. Geraci 

felt that was a fair way to do it.  Mrs. Petrella felt that the proposals were all needs, rather than wants, 

including the gymnasium and cafeteria.  Dr. Taylor stated that he had explicitly asked about the 

cafeteria/gymnasium and was told it was desired, but not necessary. 

 

Dr. Veronesi felt that the board wanted to take the first step as that was what was affordable to the 

community.  Mrs. Petrella felt that the rest of it is not necessarily a desire, but more of an enhancement to 

what is proposed.  She would agree with phasing the work in.  Dr. Taylor didn’t see the necessity to 

talking about those additional components now as they are independent of the initial decision and should 

be clearly separate. 

 

Mr. Moore reminded everyone that, at the time, there was also the bond proposal for $6.9 million for 

building needs that were necessary to keep the building alive and well.  Mrs. Petrella felt that if a project 

might be on the table, it should be out there for discussion.  Dr. Taylor gave an example of the field house 

and felt that the additional steps (bathrooms, lighting, etc.) would need to be completed to make it 

functional.  He felt that the construction work can be done at the schools and there would be no need to do 

anything further to be able to implement the plan.  Anything after that would be enhancements.  Dr. 

Taylor felt that enhancements do not need to be talked about up-front. 

 

Mr. Yamartino asked if space would be available for school-wide events at each school as that was 

repeatedly brought up during all of the public hearings and outreach.  Dr. Taylor felt that each school 

would be able to provide that without any additions. 

 

Mrs. Booth stated that before she was actually on the board, she had no idea there was ever a phase 2.  If 

there is a phase 2, she felt that that needs to be apparent as she feels that a lot of people wouldn’t realize 

that was the plan.  She also felt that they would need to do something to the exterior property at 

Memorial, in terms of a playground or something else, in order to make people happier.  Mr. Yamartino 

felt that the recreational facilities at Memorial should not have to wait for the bonding and other decisions 

and hoped that it could be included in the budget.  He noted that a tennis/pickleball court would be 

advantageous. 

 

Dr. Veronesi said the board discussed what would need to be done now to accommodate the program 

changes and all of the other items she mentioned earlier had been talked about previous. She did not feel 

that the board ever had a plan for a definitive phase 2 and Dr. Taylor and Mr. Moore agreed. Mrs. Neubig 

noted that the wording of “phase 2” in the ed specs document is a way to note possible future alterations 

to the state. 

 

Mr. Giammatteo also felt that it’s important for the board to communicate their ultimate vision, even if 

the work is to be done in more than one phase.  Dr. Taylor summarized that he did not want to formalize 

the different phases unless it’s built into the actual budget process.  He would not want to send the wrong 

message that the board was trying to mislead anyone.  Mr. Giammatteo felt that they would not want to 

have to go back to the public for more money without them knowing it first.  Dr. Veronesi added that she 

felt there were members of the public who would like to see more enhancements. 
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Dr. Taylor reminded everyone that all of this was being done to free up about $1 million in inefficiencies 

and can therefore be directed elsewhere to improve the educational environment. 

 

Mr. Moore stated that he was speaking to Ed Bailey today who asked him to remind everyone that 

Middlefield’s ECS grant will go down by $1 million over the next seven years and Durham will go down 

by $2 million.  Dr. Taylor noted that that was another component of the decisions that were made. 

 

Public Comment 
 

Heidi Johnson agreed with the committee’s characterization of the process and is on record as agreeing 

with the configuration.  She liked Mrs. Geraci’s suggestion of something like a menu for townspeople to 

understand what might be included in the plan.  The statutes provide for the regional plan and where there 

are broad provisions, those govern unless there is a more specific provision.  Before 2009, the statute that 

governs amendment was construed differently by the Supreme Court and she felt it was important for the 

board to know that some of their power was derived from the plan as it is and from how the statute was 

construed prior to 2009.  The board of education did not have to seek amendment for things that they now 

have to.  She explained that the fact that the board closed schools in the past has nothing to do with now. 

 

Carl Stoup, from Durham, thanked the committee for addressing the election issue.  He would like to see 

this done with one referendum instead of two.  As far as the agreement, he hoped that it would be more 

available.  Dr. Veronesi explained that they will put the agreement on the Announcements section of the 

website. 

 

Another member of the public addressed what Mrs. Petrella said about transparency and stated that she 

would like to know what is in the works, even if it doesn’t transpire.  She felt that it is important for the 

public to know what the board has on their mind.  She also noted that sometimes it feels like the public’s 

opinion goes in one ear and out the other of board members. 

 

Someone else agreed with more transparency as well and felt that it would be simple to share the 

information of what is possible in the future. 

 

Adjournment 
 

Mr. Hicks made a motion, seconded by Mrs. Geraci, to adjourn the meeting. 

 

In favor of adjourning the meeting:  Mrs. Booth, Dr. Friedrich, Mrs. Geraci, Mr. Hicks, Dr. Taylor and 

Mr. Yamartino.  Motion passed unanimously. 

 

Meeting was adjourned at 7:38 PM. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Debi Waz 

 

Debi Waz 

Alwaz First 
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